POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 10 December 2014
Present:  
K Fuller (Chair), M Fuller, F Warner, J French, A Munro, A Thomson, and D West 

In Attendance:
Cllrs. I Baxter, B Constable and D Milligan, PC Ian Kirkpatrick and Mr & Mrs B Cunningham
Apologies:
S Blain, S Mullen, S Waterston and J Weir 
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1
Chair commented that it was the last meeting of what had been a successful year culminating in the successful and enjoyable event to turn on the Christmas lights.

 2.    Minutes of meeting of 12 November 2014 and Matters Arising

2.1   
Item 2.1 - replacement waste bin at St Anne’s Avenue bus stop.  A new and larger bin had now been provided. 

2.2
Item 5.2 – Lack of Police presence at Polton Village Remembrance Service.   Cllr BC would arrange for attendance in 2015.

2.3
Item 6.5 – Application for betting shop at new retail units.  It was noted that Midlothian Council had no powers to prevent such an application.  At the present time none of the units had been signed up by any retailers.

2.4
Item 7.1 – Missing drain cover.  It was reported that the drain had since been covered over with tarmac and Polton Road swept of leaves.

2.5   
The minutes were approved.  Proposed by JF and seconded by AT.

3.    Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 10 December 2014:

            



      Bank


Cash

B/F



    
      215.71

            39.79

Income                                                      Nil
Expenditure


                   Nil
           Total Bank & Cash                                    223.50
4.    Secretary’s Report
4.1
Nothing to Report.
5.    Police Report

5.1
Crime Statistics for Bonnyrigg & Lasswade – November 2014
Total Crimes Recorded: 57
Total Crimes Solved:  15
26.32 % solvency
This YTD 30.94 %
 
Last YTD 40.75 %

November break down as follows

Received

Solved

Violent Crime




0
                       
      0
Sexual Crime




       0

      
      0


Crimes of Dishonesty

     
                  23   

      7      

Vandalism



      
      25
       

      1
      

Other Crime


   
       
       9 


      7

There have been 325 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of November.

5.2
Incidents of Note in Bonnyrigg
·  About 7.10pm on Wednesday 5 November a service 40 Lothian bus was driving along Bonnyrigg High Street when a brick or similar hit and smashed the outside pane of window.  A group of youths were seen running from the area.

· Sometime after 8pm and before 7am on Friday 7 November persons unknown entered the garden of a house in Dalhousie Drive, removed boulders and netting from a pond before smashing the water pump and stealing 7 of the fish.  Ornaments around the pond were also damaged.
· About 12.50pm on Monday 10 November a 15 year old male was seen entering Lasswade High School toilets then leaving a short time later.  Staff was made aware of this and on checking toilets they found paper towels had been ignited within the bin there.  A large area of linoleum was damaged as a result and would need replaced.

· The following incidents were recorded

Monday 10 November 2014

Between 4.45pm and 7pm a car sitting parked and unattended in Eskdale Terrace had a front window smashed.  

Between 6.30pm and 8pm a car parked outside the keeper’s address in Beech Loan had its rear window smashed.

Sometime after 7pm a car in Gordon Avenue and a car in Chestnut Grove had its side window smashed.

About 7.20pm a house in Dalhousie Gardens had its living room window smashed.

After 8.30pm and before 9.15pm a car in Sherwood Place had its rear window smashed.
Tuesday 11 November 2014

After 10.30pm a house in Polton Street had its living room window smashed.

Wednesday 12 November 2014

After 6.30pm the rear window of a car in Argyll Place was smashed.  A local officer has been identified as a single point of contact and is investigating all of these incidents.
· About 8pm on Thursday 13 November a member of the public reported a skimming device falling off the cash dispenser at the Co-op in Bonnyrigg High Street.  A technician has since checked the machine and confirmed that there is nothing else suspicious.  Police have retained the skimming device.  Please be extra vigilant when using any cash dispenser and shield your pin!
· Within and hour’s period and after 6.30pm on Monday 17 Monday a caravan at the side of the old Bonnyrigg Snooker Club in Eskdale Terrace was broken into.  A number of electronic items were stolen and one of the windows damaged.

· Between 9am and 3.30pm on Tuesday 18 November persons unknown forced open a window of a house in Polton Road.  Once in the property they have carried out a search and stolen a large quantity of jewellery.  Enquiries are ongoing.
· About 10.45pm on Tuesday 18 November two suspects attended at Lasswade High School and entered the bike shed.  Whilst within they dismantled 10 bikes, forced them through a man made opening and reassembled them before cycling off.  The males were in the area for just over 3 hours.  The bikes were very distinctive.  They were all ‘GIANT’ make written in red on a black frame.  Frames sizes varied from 12” to 19”.

· After 6pm on Saturday 22 November and before 3pm on 23 November a door was removed by unscrewing the hinges of a shed in the Broomieknowe area.  Once inside it is believed the culprits were disturbed as nothing was apparently stolen.  
· After 7pm on Sunday 23 and before 2.20pm on 24 November a shed door at another address in Broomieknowe was forced open and a quantity of items taken.  Following a call from an observant member of the public the property was recovered in King George V Park and 3, 15 year old males have been charged with both offences.

· About 2.30am on Sunday 223 November 2 males threw a slab through the window of shop in Bonnyrigg High Street then climbed in.  Once inside they stole a small monetary sum.  Officers attended at that time and caught one of the males who had run off and hid in a nearby garden.

If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team or Bonnyrigg Police Station. Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events and information to the public via Twitter (@policescotland) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/policescotland). Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk. or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre. Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111 or through an Anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year. PC 3912 Ian Hutchison   ian.hutchison@scotland.pnn.police.uk  Community Officer for Rosewell and Bonnyrigg  Email  LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk

Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 101 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111
6.      Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr IB commented on issues about gritting.  Although roads had been gritted, because of heavy rain afterwards it had been washed away.
6.2
The play park at Hopefield was being repaired for a second time after being vandalised after the first repair.

6.3
It was hoped to have a meeting between Hopefield residents and Taylor Wimpey and Openreach about all the issues over broadband provision but there was some scepticism over the latter’s attendance. The first step was to issue a letter/leaflet to residents about meeting possibly in January but making clear Midlothian Council was not empowered to do anything.
6.4
Chair reported that the pathway from Bonnyrigg High Street to the Health Centre was often covered in wet leaves and could be a hazard particularly to the elderly.  Cllr IB undertook to find out whether it was the responsibility of NHS Lothian or Midlothian Council.  
                                                                                                                           Action: Cllr IB

6.5
Cllr DM reported he had received around 40 complaints about ice in and around schools.  It was the responsibility of the janitors to grit the school playgrounds.

6.6
The Christmas Lights event had been a great success and everything went very well. However coverage of the event by the Dalkeith Advertiser had been poorly reported. Next year would be the 25th event and the Lights Committee was keen to do something special.  It was hoped to raise funds to renew the lights and a consult with groups about setting future dates for the event.   It was heartening to get all the local primary schools and teachers participating.  
6.7    
Cllr BC confirmed that the Borders Railway would open on 5 September 2015 and the local station would be at Hardengreen.

7.     Any Other Business

7.1
AT had been asked by Hopefield residents to enquire about the provision of grit bins.  Was it the responsibility of Midlothian Council or should it be raised with the factors.  Cllr BC advised that where there was a steep slope then grit should be supplied by the Council.   AT was asked to provide a list of the affected areas and needed for safety reasons and Chair would pass it on the Council.                                                                         Action: AT
Date of next meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 14 January 2014
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